
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 

   

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 26th March 2018, on the terrace at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Mr Stephen Johnson, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, District Councillor Tony Orgee (arrived later during the meeting), County Councillor Henry Batchelor (arrived later during the meeting), Paula Harper (Clerk), and five members of the public. 

`Meeting started at 7.20 pm

97. OPEN FORUM – Bernie Talbot read a letter he had recently received from a High Street resident asking whether it was legal to post notices on the telegraph post as the one opposite her house was looking rather messy. It was noted that the Planning Department and the parish council used wooden columns to post up notices. It was agreed that a request be put in the newsletter asking people to remove notices once the event had occurred.
Action Clerk to reply to resident.

98. APOLOGIES - Mrs Pennie Zimmern
99. DO COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECALRE IN THE ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? Has the Clerk granted any dispensations under section 33 (1) of the Localism Act on the basis is set out under section 33(2)? No interests were declared or dispensations given.
100. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- The Council approved and the Chairman signed the minutes from the last meeting on 15th January.  

101. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 

a) First aid defibrillator familiarisation course was run on 8th February at the Institute for interested members of the community. There was a disappointing attendance with only eight people at the training which was run in the morning only; there was no need for the planned evening course.
b) The village clean-up was cancelled on 17th March, due to snow and would take place on 7th April 
c) Andrew Cole, SCDC Housing officer had got contractors to cut back tree to improve lighting on the footpath between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. 
d) Update on the request to have missing/fallen footpath signs near 22 South Road and on the footpath between South and North Road fixed. The signs had been fixed.
e) Feedback on item in newsletter about whether to install double yellow lines on the High Street. Local residents had responded to the item in the newsletter, with the majority of respondence against the idea and four in favour. The council agreed to wait to see whether there was a problem with parking on the High Street once all the homes in Moorefield were occupied.

f) Update on the request for a dog litter bin at top of the High Street possibly using bins from Granta Park. The refuse officer, Heidi Duffy, had replied that the request to remove the dog waste bins from Granta Park had been found and that one of the bins would be relocated along Pampisford Road.
g) Overgrown hedges along the High Street. The residents had cut back the hedge before the Clerk needed to write to them.
h)  Council’s comment on the Agri -tech planning application which was out for consultation. The planning application had been refused by South Cambridgeshire District Council.
102. OUTCOME OF PLANNING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER’S REVIEW

a) Decision made about request to review whether the appearance of the Illumina building conformed to the planning application. The building had been inspected, photographs taken and it was agreed that no further action was required.
103. MEETING WITH HIGHWAY OFFICER ON 16TH JANUARY

a) Feedback on what improvements the officer said could be made to the path surfaces. The Clerk met with Nicola Burden the Highway Officer for the village who agreed that the worse holes in the High Street pathway between Lewis Crescent and the entrance to Mortlock Gardens would be repaired by her department in the new financial year, as would the footpath between Chalky Road and Pampisford Road, where the concrete was broken and was a tripping hazard. However, the path between Gildencroft and the school was not in a poor enough state to warrant repairing by the Highway budget, but she agreed to quote the cost to repair the worst holes so the council could consider funding it. No quote or acknowledgement of what was agreed has been received.
Action Clerk to send the Highway Officer, the Clerk’s email detailing what was agreed to councillors.
104. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR HENRY BATCHELOR-emailed to councillors. Report delivered later during the meeting.

105. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE- emailed to councillors. Report delivered later during the meeting.
106. PARISH COUNCIL ELECTIONS IN MAY

a) All councillors had been given/offered nomination papers by the Clerk. Stephen Johnson told the meeting that he would not be standing this time.
b) The deadline for councillors to return nomination papers to the District Council was 6th April. 
c) The notice had been posted up on 26.03.18 advertising the elections. 
107. FINANCE

a)
Income – nil

b)
Income and Expenditure against budget emailed to councillors on 20.03.18. Any questions raised were answered on email.
c)
Bank balances as at 28th February 2018  

       Community Account - £4,778.58 - £5,000 transferred on 06.03.18

       Business Interest - £39,160.20- last statement 02.01.18

       Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £40,840.85- last statement 02.01.18

d) Can the Council authorise the payments in the table below? The council authorised the payments by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Gaynor Farrant with the support of all councillors.
e) Cheque 101148 has not been cleared by the bank as the bank says that an amendment wasn’t authorised, so a new cheque had been raised to be signed at this meeting.

f) The Finance working party meeting was held on 13.02.18 when most of the cheques were signed.


Payment to be authorised by councillors:

	101142
	Abington Institute 
	Hall hire
	£120.00

	101143
	HM Revenue and Customs – tax
	Income Tax
	£210.20

	101144
	Paula Harper – Feb Mar 
	Net pay for Feb & March 
	£419.94

	101145
	Cambs ACRE 
	Neighbourhood Plan work
	£1200.00

	101146
	CAPALC- 
	Standing orders and 
	£17.89

	101147
	Anton King 
	First aid courses
	£50.00

	*101148
	Phil Jones Associates 
	Neighbourhood Plan work- not honoured by bank
	£5839.81

	101149
	VOID
	Insurance premium lowered
	0

	101150
	Bernie Talbot
	Neighbourhood Plan stationery
	£24.94

	101151
	Zurich Municipal
	Insurance
	£491.29

	101152
	Phil Jones Associates 
	Neighbourhood Plan work
	£5839.81


* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £17,000 for procurement of amenity facilities, and footway repairs £3,000.

108. INTERIM AUDIT REPORT - Recommended actions from report. 

a) Modification and adoption of latest Standing Orders from model created in 2013 which had been circulated to councillors. Liz Sainsbury proposed the adoption of the Standing Orders which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant with the support of all councillors. 
b) Annual review of the Financial regulations, the Risk Management Policy and the Internal Control Policy; which had been circulated to all councillors. Councillors were happy for these three documents to remain unchanged which was agreed by a proposal from Gaynor Farrant which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

c) Amendment to entry in July spreadsheet had been made at the suggestion of auditor; will the council authorise the addition of this revised page to the minutes? An amendment had be made to correct the income received ;councillors agreed for the sake of transparency that the original minutes should remain with the revised set added and a note made on the original version explaining why two copies were enclosed. – Action Clerk.
109. FORMALLY SELECT AN INSURANCE SUPPLIER 

The outline details of three quotation from insurance companies (BHIB Insurance Brokers, Norris and Fisher Insurance Broker and Zurich Municipal) had been circulated to councillors and Zurich insurance was selected by councillors. This decision was formalised by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury, which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors. 

110. SELECT A GRASS CONTRACTOR

a) Quotations had been obtained from three contractors (AJ King, Herts and Cambridgeshire Maintenance Ltd and Majestic Garden Services); can councillors select a contractor for the year? Councillors selected Majestic Garden Services as they offered good value for money and had done the work well which was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
111. ITEMS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS 

a) Update on the change of status of the old Land Settlement Estate (LSA ) roads and section 106 money. Gaynor Farrant explained to the meeting that the reason she had sought to change/establish the status of the footpath for horse riders was because the owner of the woodland between North and South Road had challenged riders when they had ridden through his wood. She went on to explain that the wood had been used by horse riders since at least 1956. Gaynor had been working with the British Horse Society (BHS) and had met with their access officer for Cambridgeshire. The definitive maps will be unchangeable after 2026, so she had been advised to reclassify the LSA roads and footpath as bridleways (as they were currently footpaths) to enable horse riders to gain access to the woodland. BHS had suggested Gaynor request that the Abington Estate Management Limited (AEMI) AGM (the South Road, North Road, Chalky Road and Cutting Road residents management group that maintains the privately-owned roads on this estate) would be a good forum to request that the change in the roads status be made by the agreement of the meeting to an express dedication. The item was not on the AGM agenda so was discussed under AOB; Gaynor reported that the meeting became threatening and wanted more information. The proposed change of status of the roads and woodland footpath to bridleway would now be dealt with by the BHS who had dropped their request for an express dedication. Bernie Talbot apologised to Gaynor Farrant on behalf of the council for her experience at the Roads Committee meeting.    
A resident from North Road suggested that the single-track roads on the estate already had a lot of traffic using them, which was likely to increase if cyclists and horse riders from outside the village used the roads as a consequence of the proposed new bridleway status being granted. The resident had experienced walkers and dogs trespassing on her private land was concerned that this could increase.  
The landowner of the woodland explained that he was unable to obtain public liability insurance for the footpath through the woodland, which was why he was keen to discourage horse riders from using the route. 

Bernie Talbot explained that the District Council had at one stage in the discussion about the Neighbourhood Plan said that the AEMI Committee might be able to access the section 106 funds from new dwellings built in the old Land Settlement Estate (LSA), but it recently been explained to the management group of the Roads Committee that this was not the case. This was thought to be an option in a previous version of the Neighbourhood Plan, but had been amended in the current submitted version when the District Council officers made it clear that the LSA Roads Committee could not receive the section 106 funds. 

b) Level of policing for the village. If there were a need for police in the village they would be travelling from manned stations at either Histon, Cambourne, Cambridge or Huntingdon, as local police stations were closed or unmanned. Action Clerk to write to the Chief Constable to ask him to explain the policy/strategy and invite a member of the police to the council’s meeting in July. Jane Bowen to tweet the police the concerns raised.
c) Coach trip to seaside - councillors to decide the destination and date of trip. Clerk to check which dates suit Pennie and Gaynor to lead the trip, which the council agreed would be another day trip to Felixstowe with drop-off points at the beach and the docks; this was proposed by Louise Patten and seconded by Jane Bowen with the support of all councillors.
d) Granta Park roundabout- at peak time it was a difficult roundabout to cross for residents/users from either side of Newmarket Road, due to the stream of traffic into Granta Park. 
Action Clerk to talk to the Highway Dept about get a box painted on the roundabout so that drivers only entered the roundabout if they could leave the junction, in an attempt to stop the roundabout being blocked by traffic and to allow drivers travelling in other directions to cross. Action Clerk to write to Granta Park about this problem to get their support.
e) Cars parking on the path outside Gildencroft – a resident asked if the council could ask the occupiers to park their two cars on their driveway rather than on the path- action Clerk. 
f) Granta Park leisure centre for local resident’s use. Jane Bowen highlighted that the planning application had made much of local residents getting the opportunity to use the leisure centre facilities. Bernie Talbot reported that Doug Cuff (of Granta Park) had reported that the newly opened leisure centre managed by Nuffield wanted to assess the level of usage from Granta Park workers before it was opened up to the community. There were some snagging problem that needed to be dealt with but the facilities would be open to the community once the centre could cope with a larger number of users. The leisure centre manager was reported to have said the facility was dependent upon village users to balance its books. Bernie Talbot had asked if an off-peak rate could be offered to village users when the leisure centre had less users. 
Councillor Batchelor arrived at the meeting.
104. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR HENRY BATCHELOR-emailed to councillors  The consultation for the three schemes proposed for the A1307 route City Deal had been extended to 9th April.

The bus route 13 service had changed with new timetables at most bus stops.
The Park and Ride’s unpopular payment system would be replaced and the parking charged removed in the next few weeks. 
The Haverhill Area Forum meeting would be rearranged and Councilor Bachelor suggested the parish council send a representative to attend.
112. PLANNING
a) Pennie had emailed feedback on the Planning Committee meeting on 7th March. The Agri-Tech planning application had been turned down unanimously at the Planning Committee meeting and the application for houses North of Linton Road was supported by the meeting.
b) At a planning meeting on 5th March 2018 councillors proposed that the Neighbourhood Plan document was sent to the District Council with the support of the Parish Council. 

c)Application to be considered:

S/0711/18/LD – Mr Paul Coburn, 157 High Street- certificate of lawful development for proposed outbuilding

This lawful development planning application had already been decided by the District Council before the council had considered it.
d) Parish Council recommendations:
S/0177/18/LD – Mr A. Izzard, Wild Country Organics, 11 Chalky Road – Lawful development for the siting of  5 existing mobile homes.

Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.02.18

S/0384/18/FL – Mr A. Izzard, Wild Country Organics, 11 Chalky Road – Retrospective change of use of land for the siting of two mobile homes to supervise business.
Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18
S/0494/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Searle, 7 Magna Close- double storey extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18
S/0537/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Menzies, Pegg’s Cottage - Internal remodelling and extension   
Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18
e) District Council decisions:

S/4335/17/LB - Mr & Mrs Adomeit, 75 High Street

Replace existing extraction fan from kitchen
Parish Council recommended approval on 02.01.18

District Council approved on 23.01.18
S/4322/17/FL – TWI Ltd, Granta Park

new entrance road to Bevan Braithwaite building

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.01.18

District Council approved on 30.01.18
.

S/3894/17/FL – Mr & Mrs F.Garcon, 57 North Road – demolish conservatory and replace with single storey extension. Create a cartlodge and lockable store.

Parish Council recommended refusal on 20.11.17

District Council approved on 11.01.18
S/1982/17/FL –Mr & Mrs Mason, Meadowbrook Farm – amendment -retrospective erection of workshop/storage building.

Parish Council recommended approval on 27.11.17

District Council approved on 19.02.18
113. UPDATE ON PUBLIC ACCESS TO GRANTA PARK.
a) Update on correspondence about local residents having access to the park. Discussed earlier under item 111f.
114. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE
	           a) Consider Abington Recreation Ground Terms of Reference and forward comments. The terms of
               reference had been circulated to councillors before the meeting and it was supported unanimously 
               by all councillors at his meeting

               Three fencing quotes for the play area had now been received, which would be funded by section 

               106 funds held by this council. The poor-quality fencing work done around the multi-sport area  

               would be redone by the contractor. Tree work would be carried out around the grounds to cut 

               down and top trees. Although nothing had been officially agreed, the committee was looking into 

               where an outline for the pump track could be installed.

           115. REPORT FROM THE INSTITUTE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
             The Institute was working well but would need to seek a new treasurer after the AGM when the 

             current treasurer planned to resign.
             116. CORRESPONDENCE 
             a) Email reply from owners of the wall in Mortlock Gardens.  The company who own the wall planned 

             to reduce it in size and repair the wall; the council had suggested that they communicate this plan to the local 

             residents
             b) Letters from a High Street resident explaining the disruption caused to some households by the 

            building work at top of High St.

            c) Email from David Miln on behalf of Abington Allotments requesting funding for storage  

             container (£1200-1400) and a power hedge trimmer (£150). Brian Hayden-Smith spoke to the 

            meeting on behalf of the allotment group about their desire to improve the facility and securely

            store their equipment. The group had £6400 in their reserves for repairs, maintenance and the 

            possible purchase of the allotment land. Councillors agreed to fund the cost of the hedge trimmer 

            and associated safety equipment to £200.00 and requested that the allotment group seek funding 

            elsewhere towards the cost of the storage container and return to the council once grants had been 
            applied for. At this stage the council would decide what level of funding it would offer for the 
            storage shed; both these funding suggestions were proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded  

            by Liz Sainsbury with support of  all councillors. 
             District Councillor Tony Orgee arrived at the meeting.

            d) New legislation about data protection – action Clerk to find out more information
            e) Resident seeking support to get neighbours tree cut back. The Clerk had sent the resident the 

            contact details for the District Council Housing Officer as the property concerned was a council 

            house. 
           105. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE- emailed to 

          councillors.

           Councillor Orgee suggested the council should respond to the transport consultation. He talked about 
           the Neighbourhood Plan being submitted to the District Council in late February and how the 

           consultation period ended on 6th April. At the meeting Councillor Orgee had attended about this plan 

           there had been overwhelming support for it. The recommendation was likely to be that the 

           referendum about the plan only include local residents on the old LSA estate. 
           The plan for 13 new dwellings on the north of Linton Road had been supported by the planning 

           committee with 8 of the committee in favour and 3 opposing the plan. Five of the thirteen houses 

           would be affordable homes.
           A member of the public said he was keen to get gas in the village and was seeking the councils 
           support and had prepared a draft letter he would like to circulate to villagers to establish the level of 
           interest in a gas supply. Bernie Talbot said the council was likely to support the principle of the idea
           if there was sufficient interest to make the work feasible.
           117. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 21st May
            Gas in the village 
           The meeting closed at 9.10pm


	

	

	 

	   

	



